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September 15, 1996 

Dear Family 
 It has certainly been a hectic summer here in Richmond . . . 
 Some of you may not be aware that my mother gave us quite a scare this Summer.  In mid-July she developed a back pain so 
intense that she was transported via ambulance to Williamsburg Community Hospital.  Initially, she was treated by her orthopedic 
doctor with pain killers and anti-inflammatory drugs but her GP noted that she had a fever.  He examined her and ordered a blood 
test that showed the existence of a staph infection.  He immediately began treatment with antibiotics, but she continued to get 
worse.  Additional testing revealed that the infection was in her urine and in the fluid in her knee joint, but no test could determine 
the cause or source of the infection.  As she continued to slide, they finally performed a spinal tap on Friday, July 26 and confirmed 
that the infection had also invaded the spinal fluid.  She had meningitis. 
 Suspecting that the infection was sited at the heart valves, the doctors recommended that she be transported to the 
Medical College of Virginia (MCV) here in Richmond so that a trans-esophageal echocardiogram could be performed to confirm their 
suspicions, and the facilities were available to perform emergency open-heart surgery if necessary.  The doctor also recommended 
that we prepare for the worst. 
 So at 11:00 pm, the ambulance sped off to MCV, with us in pursuit, and Alan, Deanne, et al. jumped in their car and headed 
south . . . long night!  Once she was stabilized in the ICU at MCV, we went home. 
 On Saturday morning, they completed the procedure and the doctor reported that test results were negative for heart 
valve damage. 
 When I visited her after the procedure, I could clearly see an improvement in her condition.  Apparently, during the night, she 
had reached a turning point where the antibiotics finally kicked in and her body was fighting back.  By the time Alan arrived that 
afternoon, she was sufficiently coherent so as to be surprised by his presence.  Alan stayed the weekend, returning home by train on 
Monday morning while Deanne and the kids stayed with Monica for a week.  Alan returned the next weekend and took his family home. 
 Mom's recovery and some rehabilitation at MCV took 25 days.  On August 21, she went home.  Unfortunately, the back pain 
she started with persisted, requiring her to use a walker and other assist devices to move around. 
 After being home less than a week, she went back to the hospital (Williamsburg) because she was feeling lightheaded.  Turns 
out she was three pints low on blood as a result of a gastric ulcer (most likely due to all of the medications she was taking).  
Although they were quick to "top her off" with transfusions and get the ulcer under control, the doctors in Williamsburg wanted to 
identify the cause of her back pain before they discharged her.  (MCV didn't seem to care about her total well-being).  They performed 
a bone scan and found nothing but arthritis in her lower back, shoulders, knee and wrist.  Because she had spent another week 
immobilized in bed, the doctors had her transferred to Williamsburg Rehabilitation Ä across the street from the hospital.  She will 
stay there for three weeks ('til Sept 26?) until her regiment of antibiotic injections is complete and she has had an opportunity to 
work her back so that she can move around at home. 
 We are finally in our new church!  The dedication of St. Michael's Catholic Church took place on Tuesday night, March 26.  
With the first two weekends in the place being Palm Sunday and Easter, the overwhelming crowds of folks who descended on the 
church were expected.  After the P&P Catholics went back into hibernation and summer vacations started, attendance lightened.  
Now that summer is over, the crowds have returned and we fill the 550 seat worship space at each Mass.  Plans to start on Phase II 
(1000 seat worship space) are being accelerated. 
 Claudine became one of the three young Head Ministers to assist at the 5:30 PM Sunday Mass, which our Pastor is hoping 
to make into a Youth Mass.  Claudine continues to sing in the church choir.  At school, she is involved in the drama club and had a 
part as one of the singer/dancers in the spring production of Bye, Bye, Birdie.  She also played softball again with the school JV 
team, and with the community girls' league, but she chose not to play with her dad on the St. Mike's Defenders team.  She also 
received her drivers license in April, but has been slow to take advantage of it.  She has been timid about getting behind the wheel and 
refused repeated offers to practice with the manual transmission.  With my mother out of action, we have her Camry, which Claudine 
is driving from time-to-time. 
 This past semester, Chris came home only once, for his spring break.  He wanted to come home for two events at the Church 
(Confirmation Retreat and Dedication), but those trips were thwarted by bad weather and the need to concentrate on his 
schoolwork.  He spent the summer working at Burger King.  On August 23, we took him back to Blacksburg to start his second year.  
Overall, he's doing well, but math has become a problem for him.  
 Softball season has ended for again, and although both the K of C and St. Michael's teams did better than last year, we still 
ended up dead last in both the Henrico County Men's League and the Henrico Church Mixed League, respectively.  All I can say is that 
I did my part. 
 Re-Engineering of the Nuclear department at Virginia Power is drawing to a close.  The first phase examined the so called 
"non-strategic" groups, including Security, Training, Records Management, Human Resources, etc.  Those groups were hit hard, with 
staff reductions of from 20Ä40%.  The second phase looked at the station Operations and Maintenance staffs.  As expected, this 
effort was over in a hurry and resulted in very few changes or layoffs. 
 As for Nuclear Engineering, I served with eight representatives from other Engineering groups and three consultants on the 
redesign team.  The team was assembled in late April and worked through to August 15, when our recommendations were made to 
management. 
 The key themes in our redesign effort were "rightsizing" for the reduced capital improvement spending at our stations, and a 
transition to a "proactive" Engineering organization.  "Rightsizing" resulted in the proposed total reduction of 60 positions (from 
349), however, we increased staffing in the "proactive" plant support area by 10.  Of the 50 positions we identified for reduction, 
most are vacancies, contract clerks, and co-ops.  Therefore, few Engineers will actually leave the Engineering organization and even 
fewer will hit the streets, due to the creation of new positions in other groups. 
 As for me, my group continues to exist, with the reduction of one Engineer, but the addition of two designer/draftsmen.  So I 
probably still have a job.  We'll find out in mid October. 
 The usual quiet of our neighborhood has been shattered for the past nine months as construction is under way for the new 
Capital One credit card production/billing and support services facilities behind us.  Every morning we feel like cursing Rudolf Diesel for 
his invention and OSHA for requiring backup alarms on construction vehicles (Don't those people ever drive forward?!). 
 In addition, the lot next to our house and the one across the street will be built upon soon.  We're expecting construction to 
start at any time, but they'll probably wait for the construction behind us to complete to maximize the annoyance factor. 
 Well, that's about it for now! 

Eric May
Eric
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